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BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

Marc Gaspard


Jackie Rosenblatt

Amadeo Tiam


Don Meyer
COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT


Dr. Patrick Schmitt, President Puyallup





Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom





Dr. Carol Green, VP for Learning and Student Success Fort Steilacoom


Mr. Bill McMeekin, Interim VP for Learning and Student Success PUY

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Ms. Suzy Ames, Vice President for Advancement

Mr. Bryan Torell, Chief Job Representative WPEA

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT

OTHERS PRESENT 
Terry Ryan, Horst Marshall, JoAnn Baria, RuthAnn Hatchett, Kelly Benson, Bryce Anderson, Carson Davis, Mike Stocke, Mari Kruger, Corban Sonneman, Cameron Cox, Nicole Johnson, Steve Wall, Sandy Wall, Mauri Moore, Erin Brown, Glen Zevenbergen, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Gaspard called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Gaspard led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established with four members present. 

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
Ordering of the agenda was adjusted.
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Meyer moved and Ms. Rosenblatt seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the March 2, 2011 regular meeting with a noted change.



MOTION PASSED


INTRODUCTIONS

Ms. Kelly Benson, Assistant Military Director for Student Programs





Ms. Mauri Moore, Trustee Association President





Ms. Erin Brown, SBCTC Director of the Trustee Association





Mr. Steve Wall, Retired Pierce College Chancellor





Mrs. Sandy Wall

WELCOME
Mr. Gaspard welcomed everyone to McChord Air Force Base and thanked Mr. Marshall for hosting the meeting. He stated that Ms. Yochum provided the Board with an excellent update of the Pierce College Military programs during the study session.

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Amy Plunkett) 

Ms. Plunkett reported that Student Government is currently in the middle of Civics week and have welcomed Secretary of State Sam Reed to the campus and will be having State Auditor Brian Sonntag speaking in an open forum to students and faculty. They have been providing opportunities for students to register to vote, and providing information on civic opportunities that are available on campus and in the community.

Ms. Plunkett stated that the student elections process for 2011-2012 student government teams has begun and there is much enthusiasm from students. Job shadowing for all of the Student Government positions is currently underway and interested candidates have until the end of April to submit completed election packets.

Ms. Plunkett reported that the student activities center, which is about to undergo a remodel, is a very exciting topic for students. Students were provided an opportunity to browsed a variety of decor options and have made a decision on color, carpet, and textile choices. The students are currently awaiting an itemized list of costs from the facilities office for the remodeled space. Pending that list, they will finalize the changes and approve the designated funds towards the space and begin the construction process. Student Programs has also collected an abundance of suggestions from students, and are drafting a proposal to change the name of the current Oppelt Center. 

Board members thanked the students for providing Civics Week in order to give students opportunities to register to vote and listen to Mr. Sam Reed. They are interested to hear how many students attended the session and how many registered to vote.

ASPCP (Reported by Lauren Adler)

Ms. Adler reported that she had served as a panel member at a University of Washington Community Conversation on Higher Education and Tuition forum. The event is creating avenues to show that both systems need support from the legislature in order to continue serving students and increase access.

Ms. Adler stated that Puyallup students are also currently hosting Civics week; they hosted Ms. Pat McCarthy with twenty students attending. Student government is interested in the outcome of the state budget and has been talking with local legislators regarding issues important to students.

Ms. Adler reported that she and Ms. Plunkett submitted a joint proposal to the chancellor regarding student participation on the district administrative reorganization process. She is looking forward to being a member of this important work.

Dr. Johnson commented that the student leaders are doing a great job of advocating on behalf of student concerns. She stated that they have powerful voices in Olympia and demonstrate the public good of higher education. Mr. Gaspard expressed his appreciation to the students for all they do on behalf of the college during this difficult legislative session.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman reported that it is a very busy time; she is currently working on faculty contract negotiations, a grievance, and budget presentations.  She has been working with administration on budget issues, looking at program closures and using the contract as guidance during this difficult process.

Ms. Norman stated that many faculty have attended the reorganization sessions and are interested in participating in this important process. She thanked the chancellor for listening to faculty input.

Ms. Norman acknowledged the work of the faculty working in the military programs, stating that they serve many soldiers in continuance entry classes. Faculty members are unable to take breaks due to the many online classes so they work 365 days a year.  She recognized the dedication of the faculty as these classes are considerably more work and faculty is often paid on a per student basis.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that the Labor and Management Committee continue to meet monthly to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff.

Mr. Torell stated that general membership meetings were held at all sites during March, discussions included the classified staff survey, the proposed 3% salary reduction, and the contract impasse. Some concerns were brought up at the meetings that relate to contract language in the Collective Bargaining Agreement, which will be discussed at the next labor management meeting. He expressed his thanks to Ms. Bucholz and her team for the excellent work that they do on behalf of Classified Staff and the District as a whole. 
Mr. Torell stated that the RIFF team, composed of Job Representatives, is working with individual members affected by lay off’s; assisting them in understanding and working through this process and the options available to them.  Again, he thanked Ms. Bucholz and her team as well as the administration for their efforts in maintaining an open and clear process for all to follow.  

In closing, he stated that job representatives and the administrative communications team hope to meet in early May regarding the classified staff survey.  

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Assessing Fees and Services

Board Action 2011-07 Pierce College Technology Fee

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the 2011-07 Pierce College Technology Fee as presented.  MOTION PASSED
Mr. Stocke introduced all the members of the technology fee committee who were in attendance; he acknowledged their hard work and diligence in putting together both budgets. Several students on the committee commented; stating their pride in working on this process, their excitement about funding the medication station for the nursing program, the recording studio, and the science dome. They are very proud of providing funding for these projects for future students at Pierce College.
Mr. Stocke stated that between the two campuses, students have reviewed and submitted budgets totaling $1,009,454. Puyallup’s projected fund balance at the end of this year is $540,471 and students are requesting $329,128 for campus projects and $52,304 for district projects. Fort Steilacoom’s projected fund balance at the end of this year is $626,339 and students are requesting $559,269 for campus projects (including $150,000 to help towards the completion of the Science Dome Phase 1 in the new Rainer Building) and $68,753 for district projects. The projects range from student salaries to support open labs, new or replacement computers and printers, desktop virtualization infrastructure for student labs, to automated nursing and health education equipment, all of which will benefit the majority of students. Major change in district projects this year is that the students have agreed to pay a portion of the campus agreement for Microsoft products that are in the labs as well as all of the Adobe licensing that has been purchased by the technology fee totaling $20,000.
Mr. Meyer asked what is the contingency fund and what is it used for? In answer, it is recommended that 15% is put aside as noted in the student technology fee budget code. In the past few years we have not went over budget on the contingency funds. The contingency fund is used to absorb the cost if a project goes over budget and to cover unforeseen cost throughout the year.
Mr. Meyer expressed his thanks to the students for their work; he feels it is a valuable lesson in making budget decisions. Presidents Yochum and Schmitt expressed their pride in the students’ work and that the projects will add great capacity to both the recording studio and the science dome. 

SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

21st Century Learning Campaign

Dr. Johnson stated that despite a down economy and unprecedented demands on the college, the 21st Century Learning Campaign has completed its mission, and then some. The campaign with the support of the Pierce College Foundation and Pierce College has exceeded its $1.5 million fundraising goal. The campaign funded high- tech, high-touch learning tools to equip two new buildings for students. She expressed her thanks to the Foundation and the campaign steering committee.
Mr. Glen Zevenbergen, Foundation Board Member, expressed his heartfelt thanks to the students for their generous gifts through the Technology fee committee. Their gift is even more remarkable because it will benefit students who will come after these students graduate and move on, they have left a legacy. This gift shows the public and the community that students truly appreciate innovative, high-tech education, and they are willing to invest in it. This gift gives the 21st Learning Campaign a “seal of approval” because the community members have joined with the students to greatly enhance education to Pierce College.
Board Action 2011-08 21st Learning Campaign Naming Opportunity- the Steven R. Wall Recital Hall

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the resolution as presented.

MOTION PASSED

Dr. Johnson read the board resolution in its entirety:

WHEREAS, the 21st Century Learning Campaign has resulted in a gift of $150,000 from the Milgard Family Foundation, and;

WHEREAS, the Milgard Family Foundation has asked Pierce College to identify an appropriate individual to carry the name of the Recital Hall in the Arts and Allied Health Building, and;

WHEREAS, the Chancellor, the College Executive Team and the Pierce College Foundation Executive Committee considered worthy candidates for this naming opportunity;

WHEREAS, Steve Wall dedicated 27 years of leadership to Pierce College, including serving as Chancellor of the Pierce College District and President of Pierce College Puyallup, and;

WHEREAS, Steve Wall left a legacy at Pierce College Puyallup, setting the vision for the future, including overseeing the creation of the Arts and Allied Health Building, and;

WHEREAS, Steve Wall served as a tireless advocate for Pierce College, the community and technical college system and its thousands of students, and;

WHEREAS, Steve Wall has returned to Pierce College, volunteering his time as an integral member of the 21st Century Learning Campaign Steering Committee, 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Arts and Allied Health Building will be home to the Steven R. Wall Recital Hall, as dedication to Steve’s endearing devotion to Pierce College Puyallup, the Pierce College District, and its students, faculty, and staff.
Mr. Meyer expressed his appreciation for the work Mr. Wall did on behalf of the college, he joined the Board during Mr. Wall’s leadership and congratulated him on receiving this honor, and it is well deserved.

Mr. Gaspard added that there was a dream of a Puyallup campus and Mr. Wall helped that dream come true, he set the vision for the future, including overseeing the creation of the Arts and Allied Health Building.

Mr. Gaspard expressed his appreciation to the Foundation for all of their work on this important successful campaign.

Mr. Wall expressed his surprise and honor to have his name on the Arts and Allied Health Recital Hall. He is just blown away; he thought he was invited to the meeting to celebrate the completion of the campaign. Attending today’s meeting reminds him of his time at Pierce College and how he loves to hear what the students are doing.
Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson expressed her thanks the military programs for hosting the meeting.  This is an important program for our community and our country, where our service men and women who are stationed here and around the world have access to education through our programs. 

Dr. Johnson stated that on April 15, in San Diego, the Department of Education would hold a Community College Regional Summit; it is a follow up to White House Community College Summit.  All chancellors and presidents were encouraged by the SBCTC to submit an application to attend.   

Both she and Ms. Yochum were selected to attend.  As president of WACTC it’s important that she attend, in addition, Pierce College has been a leader in IBEST, she has presented on the topic numerous times, including last year at the National Governor’s Association.   She will participate in a session on developmental education, innovation and student success.  Ms. Yochum was chosen because of our strong military programs and our new Veterans Center of Excellence.  She will participate in the session on Serving Military Veterans and their families.

Dr. Johnson shared a copy of the new poster that clearly and succinctly spells out our new Vision, Mission, Institutional Outcomes, and Core Values. These will be posted around the college and will be used in various publications. 

Dr. Johnson stated that as was outlined with the board, the next steps will be to do an institutional review of the organizational and administrative structures that will facilitate the fulfillment of the district mission, vision and outcomes, enhancing our ability to implement significant new State mandates that may come our way, encourage the efficient use of scarce resources and enable the district to adapt to change in the future. This will be an open, inclusive, and transparent process.  She held open all college meetings on each campus over the past two weeks, received feedback on the structure and is in the process of identifying individuals to serve on the various committees.  Steering Committee members will be selected before the end of April. This process is part of the district strategic planning and will include a variety of focus groups, surveys, and other tools directed at both internal and external constituents. Data will be used from the Institutional Effectiveness Report and the Board approved benchmarks and scorecard.  During the Board’s summer retreat, a progress report will be provided and a discussion regarding future direction from the Board.  We hope to have a preliminary model by December.  One of the concepts that are being stressed across the district is that this process is larger than the current budget process.  Yes, the college is making changes now to meet budget reductions, but will need to keep focus on the future while managing through these difficult times to adapt to change.  

Dr. Johnson stated that SB1909 providing for a technology innovation fund that would support the statewide ERP (Enterprise Resource Plan) has passed both chambers and is on to the governor’s office for signature.  Specifically this allows for up to 3% of tuition to be put into is fund that will be bonded for 15 years and will pay for the technology conversion. This gives the authority to do this.  The system will still need to wait for final budget and tuition numbers to know the level of cuts we will take, how tuition will off-set those cuts, and how much will the system actually set aside for the ERP.  The ERP is critical for our ability to improve administrative systems, but more importantly how we improve services to students and achieve some the efficiencies that are being explored, including single student identifiers across the state, a single transcript, consolidated financial aid system, a statewide admissions process and many other processes.  

Dr. Johnson stated that the Senate just released their budget, the college doesn’t have a full analysis yet of the impact.  But it does include a significant amount of money that is expected to be saved through efficiencies.  It requires an accounting of the savings by December 2013, but expects the savings to begin July 1, 2011. If this survives the conference budget, it ups the ante on the work we have been doing regionally and at the statewide efficiency taskforce.  The provisos on salary reductions are all over the board, some contradicting themselves.  Although April 24 is the scheduled day for the session to end, there are more than 60 bills that need to be heard to implement the budget. It is highly unlikely that the session will end on time.

2011-2012 Budget Development Process

Ms. Wiszmann provided a budget update on the state budget as well as the college budget process.
State Budgets
The key points of the Senate budget are:
· Base cut is deeper than House

· Tuition increase is higher (12%)

· Non-needy Running Start would pay 10% tuition

· Provides new Worker Retraining money $15m

· Assumes $15m in efficiency savings by December 2013

· Reduces CTC funding equivalent to a 3% salary reduction, exempts academic employees, requires varying furloughs of other employees based on earnings 

· Preserves SNG and SWS, suspends various other financial aid programs
· Splits the HECB into two agencies – the Council for Higher Education and Office of Student Financial Assistance

Pierce College Budget Process

· Timing is designed for the college to enter local deliberations around the time we expect to have seen both budgets and have a sense of range of proposals

· Organized into 5 Budget Planning Groups (Instruction, Student Services, Institutional Support, Facilities and Indirect)

· Budget presentations are almost complete
· Asked each group to address a 10% reduction scenario

· This level was set in response to indications that state revenues are down and we should expect deeper cuts than the Governor’s budget – and to still allow room for the Budget Team to assess impacts of proposals and revise or accept/decline according to impact

Ms. Wiszmann reminded the board members that the district’s operating budget comes from the state allocation (61%), tuition, Running Start and indirect reimbursements.  She stated that 10% of our operating budget – the amount we asked people to plan for - is about 4.3 million. Our estimates of the cut from the state range from 2.5 – 3 million. To the good, the college conserved excess enrollment from previous years, planning to infuse some this year, to the bad, the college also need to assess the likely impacts of enrollments beginning to fall, state financial aid policy decisions and our own decisions concerning section and program offerings.
Ms. Wiszmann stated that it is not surprisingly, that the potential impacts of a 10% cut are severe to the college. Below is a chart of the number of positions that could potentially be impacted.
	
	Positions Proposed for Elimination
	How many of those are vacant?
	How many begin a layoff process?
	Positions Proposed to Hold Vacant

	Faculty
	9
	9
	0
	8

	Exempt
	6
	2
	N/A (4)
	1

	Classified
	13
	3
	10
	3

	Total
	28
	14
	10
	12


Other examples of potential impacts and considerations are:
· Possible elimination of three programs, integration of two into a single program and changing another into an every other year cohort, move one program to self-support 
· Numerous reallocations of positions as duties are shifted

· When looking at programs, looked at enrollment trends over time, how many students impacts, number of positions within the program, efficiency work across the county – does it exist elsewhere. Example: Human Services Substance Abuse where TCC has a robust program.  

· Vet Tech – has had a decline, but the program is unique.  If it is eliminated, we won’t get back.  Only other program in state is in Yakima.  Proposing to alternate year cohorts.

· Will look closely at impact on programs and on revenue

· Because of our transparent process, word is out and we’re getting inquiries from students
· Reduced printing and mailing costs of bulletins, no longer print catalogues

· As many as 153 sections may be cut

·  Reduce library collections budget
Ms. Wiszmann stated that the college is also looking at several one-time funding requests such as technology, investments in facilities and seed money for county-wide corporate training. She also plans to present a list of proposed fee increases at the May Board meeting for approval.
In closing, Ms. Wiszmann stated that she will continue to watch whether the legislature gets their work done by April 24 sine die and how that lines up with our deliberations.  The college schedule will work if the legislature gets their work done on time – or possibly even two weeks beyond that.  After that, the college may have to look at rescheduling the June Board meeting.

Mr. Meyer acknowledged the very difficult work and the hard decisions that will need to be made. He asked if the college is at a point where we should declare a financial emergency. Dr. Johnson thanked Mr. Meyer for raising the question and stated as they work through the budget process there may be a need to declare an emergency however we will know more as we work through the budget process. If it becomes necessary, an action item will come before the Board for their approval.
Mr. Gaspard expressed his appreciation for the transparent budget process the college engages in. He asked Dr. Johnson to continue to keep the Board informed. He asked that the Board receive an update on the water damage in the Rainier building at the next meeting.
BOARD BUSINESS

Trustees Association of Community and Technical Colleges (TACTC) Presentation

Ms. Mauri Moore stated that trustees can still influence the legislative budgets and advocate on behalf of their colleges and the system. She thanked Mr. Meyer and Ms. Rosenblatt for their service on the TACTC legislative and Education committees. She also expressed her thanks to Dr. Johnson as she has been a mentor to her and offered her congratulations to Pierce County for their work in response to the efficiency legislation and their leadership in the state. 
Ms. Moore reported that TACTC exists to provide training and educational opportunities to trustees, and assist trustees in their policy and advocacy responsibilities. The vision of the Association is to “ensure quality, affordable, and lifelong educational opportunities for all the people of Washington State,” and the mission is to “support, educate, and unite Washington State community and Technical College trustees in fulfilling their duties and responsibilities.” TACTC hosts three conferences a year and participation in these events is highly encouraged.
Ms. Moore reviewed the 2010-11 principles of TACTC:

1. To facilitate communication among community and technical college of the State of Washington;

2. To coordinate development and maintenance of a state-wide community college education program;

3. To maintain liaison with the Washington State Board for Community and Technical Colleges, and other duly constituted community college-related organizations and agencies;

4. To review and/or initiate legislation affecting community colleges and to make appropriate recommendations to the Congress of the United States, the Washington State Legislature and to all appropriate committees thereof; and

5. To provide educational programs and information for Trustees in order to improve awareness f their roles and responsibilities.

Some of the outcomes of the above principles are:

1. Place-bound trustees have an increased ability to participate and network with mentors across the system;

2. Greater buy-in to statewide policy decisions;
3. System speaks with one voice;

4. Trustees are better informed and more prepared to participate in state and national policy and budget discussions;

5. New trustees can be better prepared for what is expected of them before they attend their first board meeting.

Ms. Moore welcomes feedback on TACTC issues in order to better serve its membership. She also encouraged all trustees to attend the GISS training in June.

Mr. Meyer expressed his thanks and appreciation to TACTC and all of the trustees who stand up and serve beyond their own institutions. It is a significant commitment and he appreciates the extra work trustees do on behalf of the system. All of the board members agreed.

Mr. Gaspard and Dr. Johnson expressed their thanks to Ms. Moore for her leadership, and for keeping the community college story alive in the legislature.
Board Chair Report

Mr. Gaspard thanked Mr. Meyer and Ms. Rosenblatt for their participation and leadership in TACTC committees. 
Dr. Johnson added that a Pierce College Alumni, Mr. Gary Johnson, Ms. Rosenblatt’s husband was just appointed a Superior Court Judge. Ms. Rosenblatt extended an invitation to his swearing in ceremony in May. This is a very exciting time for Mr. Johnson and the whole family.
Activities Calendar

Members were provided an activity calendar in their packets and will inform the board secretary of the events they would like to attend.

It was noted that there is a need to change the date of the May Regular Board of Trustees Meeting. Board members stated they were available to meet on May 17, 2011 and the board secretary would take the necessary steps to change the meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENT
Mr. Marshall acknowledged the many sacrifices that soldiers make on behalf of the country. Working closely with the soldiers and their families he gets the notices when a soldier has lost his/her life in the war, and noted that is happening too often. He is honored to work on providing the soldiers with quality education opportunities.

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        May 17, 2011 Fort Steilacoom
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:10 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Marc Gaspard, Chair
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